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National Conference on Weights and Measures 

Burlington, Vermont 
July 15, 2008 

 
Dr. Belinda Collins 

NIST, Technology Services Director 
 

Dr. Belinda Collins addressed the National Conference on Weights and Measures Annual Meeting attendees in 
Burlington, Vermont, on July 15, 2008.  Dr. Collins’ gave a presentation based on this year’s conference theme 
“Seeking Balance.” She began her presentation with two quotes.  The first quote was from George Washington’s 
1790 State of the Union Address:  “Uniformity in currency, weights, and measures of the United States is an object 
of great importance, and will, I am persuaded, be duly attended to.”  And, the second quote was from the U.S. 
Constitution:  “…The Congress shall have Power to … and fix the Standard of Weights and Measures.”  Both of 
these quotes are powerful statements.  NIST (formerly the National Bureau of Standards) has worked since 1901 to 
fulfill the mission of the founding fathers to achieve this balance and uniformity in weights and measures. 
 
Dr. Collins elaborated on NIST’s contributions to innovative technology and today’s mission to promote U.S. 
innovation and industrial competitiveness by advancing measurement science, standards, and technology in ways to 
enhance economic security and improve our quality of life.  The many facets of weights and measures contribute to 
the success of this mission.  You are invited to review the following slide presentation, which was used at the 
Annual Meeting. 
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Chairman’s Address 
93rd National Conference on Weights and Measures 

Burlington, Vermont 
July 15, 2008 

 
 

Judy Cardin 
Wisconsin Department of Agriculture & Consumer Protection 

 
Good Morning Everyone, 
 
Thank you for trusting me to lead the conference during this year of challenging issues and change.  We emerged 
from the challenges a stronger organization, focused on increasing our efficiency and effectiveness. 
 
My theme this year was “Seeking Balance,” and our organization did a tremendous job of handling difficult and 
complex issues with a steady, thoughtful and balanced approach that helped us make the right decisions. 
 
The standing committees are outstanding this year, and I’d like to thank them for their balanced approach, expertise, 
attention to due process, and hard work. 
 
I would like to recognize our strengthening partnership with NIST, and to thank Carol Hockert, Chief of the NIST 
Weights and Measures Division, for her dedication to growing our partnership, in addition to the friendship and 
support she has given me personally.  NIST has added talented, positive personnel this year who helped us greatly in 
achieving our shared goals. 
 
Thank you to Measurement Canada for their commitment the NCWM, and for their continued involvement in 
improving the implementation of our Mutual Recognition Agreement. 
 
The Board of Directors merits special recognition this year.  They worked long hours this year to plan and 
implement changes in NCWM management structure.  Their dedication, cooperation and focus allowed us to 
accomplish all of our goals. 
 
This year of change is also a very strong year for membership, meeting attendance, and participation.  Thanks to all 
of the membership and meeting attendees for their involvement. 
 
We are welcoming a new Executive Director and NTEP Administrator this year, and changing our structure to allow 
direct management of the conference.  As a result, we are saying a fond goodbye to Beth Palys and Management 
Solutions Plus.  Beth and her staff partnered with us over the last 10 years to help us grow and reach the point where 
we are ready to self manage. 
 
Now, I’ll introduce our new management team, and also honor the contributions that Beth, Steve Patoray, and the 
rest of Management Solutions’ staff made to our organization. 
 
Our new Executive Director is well known and respected in the weight and measures community, Don Onwiler.  
Don comes to us from the Nebraska Weights and Measures program.  He has been active in the NCWM for 
11 years, including serving as the NCWM Chairman, NTEP Committee chair for two years, and on the NCWM 
Board of Directors for six years. 
 
In addition to his weights and measures expertise and strong leadership abilities, he brings to his new role a strong 
dedication to NCWM, and a passion for our purpose and goals.  Don will now say a few words, and recognize Beth 
Palys’ years of service. 
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Next, it’s my pleasure to re-introduce you to another familiar face, Jim Truex our new NTEP Administrator.  Jim 
has been active in the NCWM for 25 years.  He comes to us from the Ohio Weights and Measures program, where 
he was Chief for many years. 
 
Jim has been a strong leader in our conference, serving on the board of directors, and as the NCWM Chairman and 
as NTEP Committee Chair for three terms.  He’s been closely involved with NTEP since its inception, including 
participating in the weighing, measuring and software sector, and overseeing the Ohio NTEP laboratory.  Jim will 
now say a few words, and recognize Steve Patoray’s contributions to the NTEP Program. 
 
Please join me in welcoming Don Onwiler and Jim Truex! 
 
I’d like to add my thanks to Beth, Steve, and all of the staff at Management Solutions for the excellent service and 
partnership we’ve enjoyed over the last 10 years.  Aves Thompson asked that I share his letter of appreciation for 
Management Solutions with you, and Ross Anderson would also like to make some comments about Beth and her 
staff. 
 
Thanks to Ross and Aves for their comments. 
 
October 1, 2008, is the transition date for the management change.  Don will keep us informed on transition 
progress, including new phone numbers and important dates for any communication changes.  Our goal is a 
seamless management transfer, and with the excellent cooperation we are receiving from Beth and Steve, and the 
leadership of Don and Jim, we will successfully achieve that goal. 
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New Chairman’s Address 
93rd National Conference on Weights and Measures 

Burlington, Vermont 
July 15, 2008 

 
 

Jack Kane 
Montana Business Standards Division 

 
 

Good Morning, 
 
First, I would like to let you all know how honored I am to stand before you as the Chairman of the National 
Conference on Weights and Measures, and I would like to thank all those that helped to prepare me to take on this 
role.  Without the guidance and advice from many people, some sitting here today, and several who have retired 
from Weights and Measures or moved on in their careers, it would not be possible for anyone to assimilate the 
knowledge and background necessary in the short amount of time many of us have while with our respective 
programs. 
 
As you are all aware, the NCWM is facing several challenges in the near future.  We are moving forward in our 
evolution of becoming a standalone organization with our own employees in charge of our day to day operations.  
For NTEP and our industry partners, we need to implement an effective verification program to insure that 
production meets type; and we all need to effectively react to market driven changes to the world we work in and 
regulate, such as retail price posting and alternative fuels, which are already here. 
 
In conjunction with our partners in industry and at NIST, we have faced similar challenges in the past, and we will 
deal with these and other issues as they arise.  However, in order to rise to these challenges, we need to develop 
leaders for this conference and the best way is to identify, mentor, and task them with increasingly difficult 
positions.  In other words, we need to help them grow so they will be able to meet these future challenges, which 
leads into my theme for the coming year “Getting Involved, Making a Difference.”  At my first weights and 
measures conference, a regional Western Weights and Measures Association, held in Anchorage, Alaska, back in 
1995, I was approached by two of the more involved members in the west – Monty Hopper of Kern County and 
Gary West from the State of New Mexico.  While sitting down at dinner towards the end of the conference, I was 
asked point blank what my intentions were:  was I going “to bail in and get involved helping further the work of the 
conference,” or was I “just going to be a tourist?”  As is my nature, I chose bail in.  As I became more active in the 
conference, both at the regional and national level, I looked to the leaders of the national conference, Ron Murdock, 
Lou Straub, Aves Thompson, and Sid Colbrook, by either asking for or being involuntarily volunteered to various 
committee work. 
 
What I would like to ask from all of you here is that when you return to your state, actively search out and promote 
the best and brightest in your local jurisdictions and make them aware of the issues.  At your regional meetings, 
identify and promote those among your group who are active and involved to take on committee assignments in 
preparation for possible national level participation. 
 
In my travels to the various regional meetings during the last year, I had an opportunity to listen to the folks who 
came to the microphone to speak and was very impressed with the depth of knowledge.  Let’s work to get these 
folks even more involved and help them step up and make the difference.  With that said I’d like to make the 
following appointments. 
 
Specifications and Tolerances (S&T) Committee: 
 

• Ken Ramsburg, Maryland Department of Agriculture. 
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Laws and Regulations (L&R) Committee: 
 

• Jonelle Brent, Illinois Department of Agriculture, for a five-year term replacing Vicky Dempsey, 
Montgomery County Weights and Measures, Ohio; 

• Terrance McBride, Memphis Weights and Measures, for a two-year term replacing Steven Benjamin, North 
Carolina Department of Agriculture, who is moving on to the Board of Directors; 

• Joe Gomez, New Mexico Department of Agriculture, for a one-year term replacing Roger Macey, 
California Division of Measurement Standards, who will be retiring this year; and 

• Rob Underwood, Petroleum Marketers Association of America, replacing Chris Guay, Procter& Gamble. 

To the PDC Committee: 
• Julie Quinn, State of Minnesota, Department of Commerce, Weights and Measures Division. 

To the Credentials Committee: 
• Kim Connor, Barnstable (MA) Weights and Measures. 

Presiding Officers: 
• Tim Chesser, Arkansas Bureau of Standards; 
• Kirk Robinson, Washington Department of Agriculture; 
• Jack Walsh, Framingham (MA) Weights and Measures; and 
• Ivan Hankins, Iowa Weights and Measures Bureau. 

I’ve also asked for and received confirmation that Lou Straub, Fairbanks Scales, Inc. will continue in his role as 
Parliamentarian and Steven Langford, Cardinal Scale Manufacturing Company, will continue as our Chaplain for 
the coming year. 
 
Again, thank you for the privilege of being asked to serve this conference, and travel safe. 
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NCWM 2008 Annual Meeting Honor Award Recipients 

 

Full Name Organization State No. of Years 

Joe Buxton Daniel Measurement and Control, Inc. GA 10 

James Cassidy, Jr. Cambridge Weights and Measures MA 10 

Maurice J. Forkert Tuthill Transfer Systems IN 10 

Alan Johnston Measurement Canada Canada 10 

Ted Kingsbury Measurement Canada Canada 10 

L. Edward Luthy B-Tek Scales, LLC OH 10 

Beth W. Palys, CAE National Conference on Weights and Measures MD 10 

Darrell E. Flocken Mettler-Toledo, Inc. OH 15 

Randy Jennings Tennessee Department of Agriculture TN 15 

Leon Lammers Avery Weigh-Tronix MN 15 

Neal J. Nover Nover Englestein and Associates, Inc. NJ 15 

Michael Pinagel Michigan Department of Agriculture MI 15 
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